
















































































































































Board of Trustees 
February 12, 2019 
Meeting Minutes 

  
 
Present:  Hans Peterson, Chair, Adrienne Carmack, Rich Crowe, Benita Deschaine, Pat Gaetani, Earle 

Hannigan, Kevin Kelly, Jim Lacadie, Mel MacKay, Susan MacKay, Kim Meagher,  
Tony Pellegrini, Tom Stone, James Strout 

  

Also Present: Dave Armistead, Beth Campbell, Kyle Casburn, Bill Meier 
 

Not Present: Sande Curtis, Paul Hannigan, Dan Wellington 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Hans Peterson called the meeting to order at 7 a.m.  
 

Motion: To approve the December 11, 2018 minutes as presented. 
  

Lacadie/Deschaine                                                     Approved without opposition. 
 
Hans reported on a list of possible new board members (biographies were distributed; copy filed in Head of 
School Office). A spot for an international parent is being reserved. Please share feedback on nominees or new 
suggestions with Mel or Hans. At the April board meeting, the new members will be voted on. 
 
HEAD OF SCHOOL REPORT 
Mel MacKay welcomed questions on his previously distributed head’s report. In addition the admission 
director and associate head of school, along with colleagues from Fine Arts, Technology, Athletics, and 
Residential Life, attended the meeting to report on department work and answer questions. 
 
Director of Admission Beth Campbell provided the current viewbook and other Step-Up Day publications. 
Attendance at Step-Up Day was 286. Despite several middle school basketball games, John Bapst Information 
Night was also well attended. Since returning from winter break in early January, Beth, accompanied by 29 
selected student ambassadors, visited ten middle schools. Local applicants have a priority deadline (meaning 
they will receive notice by March 20) of February 20. Applications are already being received. Beth will travel 
to Japan and Korea at the end of the month, and Mel heads for China and Vietnam today. There are eight new 
international students confirmed for next year and six offers outstanding; all of the spots left by international 
graduates are expected to be filled next year. 
 
Dave Armistead, Associate Head of School, manages the day-to-day operations of the school with a focus on the 
academic program. This year there have been several new courses offered, among them technical writing, yoga, 
and mock trial; each year new classes are offered based on student and faculty interest. 550 AP exams are 
expected to be administered in the spring. The new gym and fitness center facility is eagerly anticipated by 
faculty as it represents more space and flexibility in course offerings. In the meantime, creative scheduling and 
sharing teaching space lend themselves to being able to offer students new classes.  
 
Director of Technology Mike Murphy spoke to the classroom and extra-curricular components of his 
department. Along with his colleague Mike Dudley, Mike teaches classes in robotics, engineering, coding, and 
computer science. The Robotics Team and IT Help Desk are popular among students. The Robotics Team 
consistently leads the state and places in national and world competitions. 
 
PE and Wellness Department Chair Shannon Whiting spoke to her department’s widening curricular   focus 
on lifetime physical activity. In addition to traditional team sports like basketball and baseball, training 
students to use exercise equipment and teaching the fundamentals of sports like golf, tennis, and pickleball 
support the idea that a student develop lifelong habits and learn sports he or she might play for life. Stress 
management, mental health and illness, and nutrition are focuses in the Wellness classroom. All John Bapst 



  

students are CPR-certified (certification is good for two years, and through the department a student may re-
certify). 
 
Melissa Burns, Fine Arts Director, reported on the state of the Fine Arts Department (music, visual arts, and 
drama). Melissa shared that the school’s spring musical, Cinderella, will be presented March 8 and 9, and in 
addition to actors, the production boasts students directing the play and the pit band; working on stage crew, 
hair and make-up; and running the lights and sound system. Melissa noted that the Fine Arts Booster (FAB) 
group is part of the lifeblood of the department—supporting performers with meals at play and concert 
rehearsals, purchasing much needed equipment for the school and department, and raising funds through 
events like the Annual Craft Fair and Raffle. Julie Ewing’s anticipated retirement will be at the end of the 
school year. In the meantime, Julie is responsible for the Piano Lab and giving piano lessons/class to students. 
Colin Graebert has been a lively addition to the Music Department with expertise in voice and piano. Colin’s 
role has grown in the department, and next year he will teach drama and add a treble choir to the music 
program.  Al McIntyre continues his good work on the instrumental side. A student can enter into band class 
having never played an instrument before. Working with one ambitious student, Al has brought bugling in to 
the department. Samantha Mahar’s work in the classroom includes digital photography, which continues to 
grow in popularity. The Visual Arts Department (Melissa and Sam) also oversees nine independent studies 
ranging from fashion design to digital art.  
 
New Director of Residential Life Jordan Reeves also teaches social sciences and reported on the value of that 
experience as he attempts to integrate day students into Res Life activities.  
 
Athletic Director Dan O’Connell spoke to the ability and desire of John Bapst students to be involved in 
athletics and the arts while balancing their academics. He reviewed the successes of winter teams heading to 
state finals/competitions: Indoor Track, Alpine Skiing, Swimming and Diving, Wrestling, and Cheering. The 
hockey team is soon to celebrate Senior Night, and the Girls’ Varsity Basketball team is vying for a spot in the 
quarterfinals. Offerings include students at all skill levels; intramurals are popular among all students, and the 
faculty has a team, too. The ever-popular Senior vs. Faculty Game is March 14 at EMCC.  Dan expressed 
gratitude to the board regarding the new gym and fitness center, acknowledging that the new facility will serve 
all John Bapst students, not just athletes. 
 
FINANCE 

James Strout reported that the audit report (copy filed in Head of School Office), as shared via email with the 
board, was good with no recommendations for management. Changes in the format should be expected next 
year.  
 
Motion: To accept the audit report as presented. 
  

Lacadie/E. Hannigan                                                 Approved without opposition. 
 
  
BUILDINGS & GROUNDS  
Buildings & Grounds chair Jim Lacadie reported, in regard to the expansion project, that “it’s no longer if, it’s 
how.” With plans for a May groundbreaking, the contractor is pulling together a 60% estimate. At its March 
meeting, the committee is expected to review it and subsequently make decisions regarding alternate bid items 
(ABIs). The architects are working toward 100% design so that the contractor can come up with a GMP 
(guaranteed maximum price). It is only once a GMP is established that Bangor Savings Bank can officially 
approve a loan. With the bank’s timeline in mind, Bill Meier recommends keeping momentum with the 
contractors and architects.   
 
The school will directly manage abatement of hazardous materials at 28 Somerset (necessary before the 
structure can be demolished).  



  

 
Motion:  

To authorize the architects to move forward with 100% design drawings.  
 
Lacadie/Kelly                                                                                         Approved without opposition.  

 
 
DEVELOPMENT 
Chair Adrienne Carmack reminded that board that its 100% participation is the annual fund is needed. Board 
participation in events such as the annual auction is also encouraged. The auction is March 29, and tickets are 
available on the website. Sponsorship and item donations are also welcome from board members. The work of 
the Capital Campaign Committee has been folded into the Development Committee. The board may be called 
on to make calls to prospects. A March 6 visit from the executive director of the E.E. Ford Foundation relates to 
the school’s $100,000 matching grant application 
 
ENDOWMENT 
There has not been a meeting of this committee since the last board meeting. Mel reported that the school’s 
endowment portfolio continues to do well. Questions and attendance at meetings are always welcome.  
 
NEXT BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING 
The board meets next at 7 a.m. on Tuesday, April 30, 2019 in the school library.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The meeting adjourned at 8:45 a.m.  
Respectfully submitted by Adrienne Carmack, Secretary 


